	
	ITEM NO.  3


	REPORT OF THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL AND THE LEAD MEMBER FOR CHILDREN'S SERVICES 



	TO CABINET BRIEFING - 23rd JANUARY, 2007


	TITLE: 
BUILDING SCHOOLS FOR THE FUTURE : KEY DECISIONS FOR  THE OUTLINE BUSINESS CASE

	RECOMMENDATIONS:  

The Cabinet Briefing meeting is asked to:

1. Agree the changes proposed for Harrop Fold, Moorside and Swinton High, Wentworth High and All Hallows RC High within the revised Control Option for the BSF secondary estate as the basis for discussion  

2. Note the current affordability position of the revised Control Option and agree to receive an updated assessment of the funding gap as appropriate at either the Cabinet Briefing on February 13th 2007 or Cabinet on February 27th

3. Agree to the use of proposed capital receipts 

4. Agree the scope of the Local Education Partnership (LEP) 

5. Agree the potential revenue implications of the LEP for the 2008/09 budget

6. Agree  the approach to Information and Communications Technology (ICT) and Soft Facilities Management (FM) services outlined in section 5 of the report

7. Note the removal of the proposed Academy at Salford Quays from the BSF sample scheme

8. Agree that statutory consultation on the enlargement of Walkden High School be commenced in January 2007

9. Agree to receive further reports as necessary on the Outline Business Case at Cabinet Briefing on February 13th and Cabinet on February 27th 2007 

10. Seek the views of the relevant scrutiny committee, as a matter of urgency, on their recommended approach

 

	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:  This report summarises issues around the current Control Option, proposes a Revised Control Option to sit within the Outline Business Case (OBC) and explores its affordability, including its impact on the revenue and capital budgets of the City Council, suggests an approach to the scope of the LEP and provision of ICT and Soft FM services and indicates revised arrangements relating to the delivery of the Academy on Salford Quays. 



	BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS (Available for public inspection):
Building Schools for the Future Strategic Business Case
Ipsos MORI Consultation Survey and Report.



	ASSESSMENT OF RISK:  Building Schools for the Future is a key Council risk for 2006/07.  An overarching Strategic and Operational Risk Register has been compiled for the programme and is updated on a regular basis by the BSF Delivery team. 

A risk register has been developed for the revised Control Option.  



	SOURCE OF FUNDING:  DfES funding of £118.3m is attached to the BSF programme, anticipated usable capital receipts from the sale of the school land of £15.9m plus the use of £0.4m annual revenue savings on school budgets. An updated assessment of the current potential funding gap will be presented to Cabinet Briefing /Cabinet in February 2007.

The report additionally outline, the potential revenue contribution needed from the City Council.

	COMMENTS OF THE STRATEGIC DIRECTOR OF CUSTOMER AND SUPPORT SERVICES (or his representative):

1. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS
Provided by:  Ian Sheard, Addleshaws
2. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS
Provided by:  Bob McIntyre, Ernst and Young
            PROPERTY: 
Provided by: Craig Monaghan, BSF Delivery team

            HUMAN RESOURCES:  N/A



	CONTACT OFFICERS:
Jill Baker, Strategic Director of Children's Services - 778 0130


Cath Inchbold, BSF Delivery team - 793 3652

Mike Hall, BSF Delivery Team – 793 3624

Bob McGovern, Interim BSF Project Director – 778 3634



	WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S):  All



	KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:  Every Child Matters, Community Plan  



	DETAILS:


1. Background
The Strategic Business Case (SBC) for Salford's Building Schools for the Future (BSF) programme was endorsed by Council and agreed by Cabinet on November 15th 2006 and submitted to Partnerships for Schools (PfS) on November 21st 2006. It includes a Sample Scheme that is effectively Phase 1 of the programme.  The Sample Scheme contains Walkden and Irlam and Cadishead High Schools, and the replacement of Hope High School with an Academy School on Salford Quays.  The SBC contains a Control Option that sets out proposals for each school within the secondary estate to be included in the BSF programme. 

The City Council is now required to prepare an Outline Business Case (OBC) for submission to PfS by the end of February 2007. This will undergo review by PfS during March, and needs to be agreed by them by 31st March 2007.  The OBC sets the funding envelope for the programme and therefore requires a high level of certainty in relation to all aspects of the programme. In particular it requires:

1. Proposals in relation to the Sample Scheme schools to be worked up in  some detail within the OBC

2. A finalised Control Option which is demonstrably affordable and within the required limit of surplus places. 

2. The Control Option 

2.1 The Control Option within SBC 

The table below indicates the Control Option proposed within the SBC; which was endorsed by Council and subsequently agreed by Cabinet in November 2006:

	School
	Proposal
	Planned numbers on roll 

11-16 yrs

	Irlam & Cadishead Community High
	To be refurbished on the existing site
	900

	Moorside & The Swinton High
	Combine on new site
	1500

	Walkden High
	To be rebuilt on the playing fields site and potentially increase the capacity by up to 300 pupils.
	 Up to 1500

	Wentworth High
	To be refurbished on the existing site
	900

	Hope High
	To be replaced with an Academy on the Salford Quays
	900

	All Hallows RC High
	To be rebuilt on a new site and capacity increased by up to 300 places. 
	900

	St Ambrose Barlow RC High
	To be refurbished on the existing site and capacity increased by up to 150 places
	900

	St Patrick’s RC High
	To be refurbished
	900

	St George’s RC High
	To close
	


2.2 Issues around the SBC Control Option 

During early discussions between the Council and Partnerships for Schools (PfS) it was understood that the demand risk (surplus capacity) could be managed across the BSF schools only.  It has now become clear that the demand risk should be managed across both BSF and the new PFI schools. As a consequence of this, it has become clear that the projected surplus capacity across the whole estate of 14% is too high.  A significant proportion of this relates to the PFI rebuilds of Harrop Fold and Buile Hill High Schools. 

The BSF programme is being planned in line with national guidelines to keep the level of surplus places at a maximum of 10%. Our shared understanding with, PfS and DfES is to aim for, at most, an 8% surplus. Most BSF programmes nationally are aiming to achieve a maximum of 6% surplus.

In order to minimise the demand risk retained by the Authority on the PFIs, we will have to take out between 600 and 900 places of the programme envisaged in the SBC.   The revised Control Option described below takes out 750 places and would reduce the surplus capacity to 8% across the whole estate.

2.3 The revised Control Option  

Detailed work has been undertaken to develop a revised Control Option for the whole estate for inclusion in the OBC. This has included an assessment of the feedback from the Inspiring Schools consultation and the consideration of transformational opportunities, the financial implications and an assessment of where capacity is required in order that surplus places are taken out at the right schools and to minimise further extra-district drift.  

The table below summarises the proposed revised Control Option: 

	School
	Proposal
	Planned numbers on roll

11-16 yrs

	Harrop Fold High
	To rebuild as part of PFI 2 and reduce capacity from 1200 to 900
	900

	Irlam & Cadishead Community High *
	To be refurbished via BSF design & build on the existing site
	900

	Moorside & The Swinton High
	Combine on new site via BSF PFI
	1200

	Walkden High *
	To be rebuilt via BSF PFI on playing fields site and increase the capacity by 300 pupils
	 1500

	Wentworth High
	To be rebuilt via BSF PFI on existing site
	900

	Hope High *
	To be replaced with an Academy on Salford Quays
	900

	All Hallows RC High
	To be rebuilt via BSFPFI on a new site and capacity increased by up to 150 places. 
	750

	St Ambrose Barlow RC High*
	To be refurbished via BSF design & build on the existing site and capacity increased by up to 150 places 
	900

	St Patrick’s RC High*
	To be refurbished via BSF design & build 
	900

	St George’s RC High*
	To close 
	

	* (no change from the SBC)


2.4 Key benefits of the revised Control Option 

2.4.1 The revised Control Option enables us to demonstrate that we have responded to the Inspiring Schools consultation, in the following ways:

1. parents expressed concern about the size of the new school for Swinton at 1500

2. parents expressed concern that a new Catholic High School in the inner city was too large at 900

2.4.2 It allows for a rebuild for Wentworth High School which will achieve a higher level of transformation within the programme as a whole, although this option is dependent upon PfS allowing the Council to retain a far greater proportion of our capital receipts than normally envisaged.  The Chief Executive is currently in negotiations about this with PfS.

2.4.3 The option relating to Harrop Fold potentially enables an enhanced level of co-location of other educational services to be achieved. It is proposed to keep the building and foot print as it is currently designed, but officers are exploring the possibility of co-locating other provision alongside the school.  This would allow the possibility of expansion at the school, at a future date, if demand rose sufficiently.

3. The financial implications of the revised Control Option 

3.1 Introduction

In working up the options for OBC it is important that the potential financial consequences to the authority are identified at an early stage. If the affordability ceiling is over estimated the City Council may have funding problems later in the process.  Equally, if it is underestimated transformational opportunities may be missed. In the calculation of the affordability position for each option a comparison has been made between financial resources available and anticipated costs. It should be remembered that these costs and resources might change during the procurement process, which could lead to changes in the proposals.  The detailed, indicative financial analysis is summarised at Appendix 1. These estimates relate to the revised Control Option outlined earlier in this report. Our technical advisors are currently working on the estimated capital costs, which may vary from those indicated at Appendix 1.  Both the costs and capital receipts are subject to refinement up to and beyond the submission of the OBC and will be re-presented to Members prior to OBC submission.

3.2 Calculation of Total Financial Resources 

3.2.1 Estimated Government Funding

Funding from central government is distributed on the basis of a formula, which is driven mainly by estimated pupil numbers in 2015. Using the latest available projections and including estimated sixth form pupils for Irlam and Cadishead Community High and the proposed Academy would produce an allocation of £118.336 million of which £20.171 million could be attributable to the Hope Academy. The funding available excluding the Academy is therefore £98.1 million. The funding allocation for the Hope Academy has been calculated at 100% of the estimated build cost in accordance with the funding model. If the actual costs are different from the allocation there is no guarantee of additional resources, the City Council is therefore at risk from any cost increases. 

In addition there are a number of site abnormals, which may result in the formula distributing more resources to the City Council. At this stage these costs have not been included in the options model. 

3.2.2 Capital receipts

Assuming a traditional PfS/Treasury approach to the distribution of BSF Capital Receipts i.e. the Local Authority to receive £500,000 of any receipt plus 50% of any receipts over and above this level, the revised control option reveals an affordability gap, which cannot be bridged by the Council. 

Initial site valuations have been received from the Council’s land valuers and these have been used to assess the potential funding available. It should be noted that none of these receipts can be guaranteed as they depend on the sites being successfully marketed at these values. If the sites are successfully marketed the receipts may reach £24.4 million of which £15.9 million could be used to enhance the BSF scheme following the traditional PfS/ Treasury approach. To bridge the affordability gap it may be necessary to request permission from PfS/Treasury to utilise a greater percentage of the receipts. The level of capital receipts required will only become clearer as costs are confirmed.

It is estimated that the receipt from the current Hope High School site could contribute between £5.643 million and £10.785 million depending on the level of utilisation allowed.

Further receipts may be available from the sale of the playing field sites provided that Sports England can be convinced they are being invested in improvements to other sporting facilities. At this stage no receipts from the sale of playing fields have been included in the affordability calculations.  

The table below summarises the make up of the assumed capital receipts and the flow into the BSF programme and back to PfS, according to the traditional PfS/Treasury approach.

	SCHOOL
	DEVELOPED LAND
	TOTAL
	TO PfS

	
	
	
	

	All Hallows
	£1,878,000
	£1,878,000
	£0

	Hope High
	£10,785,000
	£5,642,500
	£5,142,500

	Moorside High
	£4,507,500
	£2,503,750
	£2,003,750

	St George’s
	£2,723,000
	£2,723,000
	£0

	Swinton High
	£3,187,500
	£1,843,750
	£1,343,750

	Irlam Council Offices
	£1,319,500
	£1,319,500
	£0

	
	£24,400,500
	£15,910,500
	£8,490,000


3.2.3 Revenue savings/ Prudential borrowing 

The proposed reduction in the number of schools will result in savings from the ISB (Individual School Budgets). Whilst funding follows pupils there is an element of funding which is linked to premises. It is estimated that these proposals would save in the region of £420,000 per annum and that this could be used to finance Prudential borrowing of up to £5.8 million. This proposal would need the endorsement of the Schools’ Forum who are permitted to use DSG funding to support Prudential borrowing for school reorganisations where the borrowing can be funded from revenue savings. 

3.3 Calculation of option affordability

The revised Control Option for the non Academy schools has an affordability ceiling of £117.6 million with 100% use of capital receipts from the building footprints, this would reduce to £114.2 million if PfS do not agree that 100% of the capital receipts were allowable but rather remain with the standard 50% formula. The estimated capital costs including a replacement for Wentworth High School if built on the existing playing fields site are currently estimated at £118 million.  There is a potential funding gap within this proposal of between £0.4 and £3.8 million. It may be possible to close all or part of this gap by the use of the capital receipt from The Swinton High School playing fields provided that the Sports Council can be convinced it is being used to create new facilities or enhance existing ones (e.g. playing fields for a new 750 place Catholic High School). Discussions regarding co-location of leisure services within the new Swinton High School  are on-going. 

3.4 Summary 

If 100% usage of projected capital receipts is granted by PfS, the revised Control Option, including the rebuild of Wentworth High School, is affordable with a small funding gap of £421k which can be covered by the use of Prudential borrowing powers.

If part usage of projected capital receipts is granted by DfES, a gap of £3.77m exists in the affordability of the revised Control Option. Additional capital receipts and value for money savings would need to accrue to reach the affordability threshold in these circumstances.  

A revised assessment of the affordability of the revised Control Option and the funding gap is under development and will be presented to Cabinet Briefing /Cabinet in February 2007.

4. The scope and funding of the Local Education Partnership (LEP)

4.1 The scope of the LEP

As part of the Strategic Business Case the Council agreed to the use of a LEP as the procurement vehicle for the BSF programme. This decision was reached as a result of examination of advice received from Partnerships for Schools (PfS) and our legal advisors, Addleshaws. The standard BSF model provides for local authorities setting up a LEP and entering into a ten year strategic partnering agreement with that LEP for the delivery as the local authority's strategic partner, of specified partnering services. These services fall into three main categories: 

1 Strategic input and planning in relation to Salford City Council's requirements for its secondary schools estate

2 The development of projects (i.e. proposals for schools to be built or refurbished, including primary schools BSF) 

3 The procurement and delivery of relevant new projects (if approved by Salford City Council).  

The LEP would be a company limited by shares in which Salford City Council, PfS and a private sector provider would be the three shareholders. The extent of partnering services to be provided by the LEP is, therefore, open to development and is not limited to the BSF programme. 

It is recommended that Cabinet define the extent of partnering services as focussed initially on the delivery of the BSF secondary estate but that the OJEU notice advertised is broad enough to allow incorporation of other project types in the future. The decision whether or not to place additional projects with the LEP will be entirely up to the Council.

4.2 The funding of the LEP

4.2.1 City Council investment in the LEP

The standard LEP has a requirement for an initial 10% shareholding by the Council, 10% by PFS and the remaining 80% by the private sector partner. It has been estimated by PFS that for a typical LEP the council’s contribution will be in the region of £120,000 to £280,000. The actual level of investment required will depend on the agreement reached with the private sector partner and will not be required until the LEP agreement reaches financial close which is currently expected to be in 2008-09.

 If further working capital were required over the life of the LEP then the City Council would be expected to make a 10% contribution. It is accepted by both PFS and the private sector that the LEP agreement can have a clause allowing this requirement to be waived. If the council opts for this clause its percentage stakeholding in the LEP will reduce. 

4.2.2 LEP/City Council investment in PFI schemes

Under the standard LEP structure the LEP will have a requirement to make a 10% equity investment in any PFI schemes for the procurement of BSF schools. Under a typical PFI scheme the equity investment is 10% of the scheme (90% being bank borrowing) of this 10% only 1% is share capital with the other 9% being subordinated debt. The City Council’s required investment would be 10% of the 1% equity share capital although it would have the right to take up its share of the subordinated debt. 

The level and timing of these investments will depend on the number and size of the PFI schemes included in the BSF scheme, excluding the Academy the BSF capital cost is in the region of £100 million and if this was all procured via PFI the City Council would need to find £100,000. The investment will be needed to be made in stages as each PFI scheme reaches financial close, the first such scheme to reach close would be Walkden High with a capital cost of £25 - £30 million and a required investment from the City Council of £25,000 – £30,000. The requirement for Walkden high is likely to arise in 2008-09. This investment requirement is based on the minimum if the City Council wished to exercise its rights to subordinated debt then the funding requirement in 2008 –09 would be in the region of £250,000 - £300,000.

5. Impact on Information and Communications Technology (ICT) and Soft Facilities Management (FM) services 

There will be an impact upon two broad service areas relating to BSF which will require clarification as part of the OBC submission:

· ICT services to support teaching and learning

· Soft FM services to support the school building infrastructure

5.1  ICT services

This is an area integrally linked to educational outcomes, and is of ever increasing importance, given developments in the personalisation of learning and of Virtual Learning Environments (VLEs). The provision of an integrated delivery of a managed ICT service through the LEP and provided by a single ICT service partner, will place responsibility with one provider who will be tied in to a clear Output Requirements specification. The opportunity to improve outcomes for learners is thereby hugely enhanced.

The implications of an integrated ICT Managed Service provided through BSF would include the following:

· The schools would no longer be responsible for directly managing their own internal networks, for buying and maintaining hardware, or for buying and installing their own software. School technicians would be transferred to the BSF service provider through TUPE arrangements. Designated BSF schools are alert to this issue and the appropriate sign up arrangements with Governing Bodies are being facilitated.

· Existing arrangements by schools to access the internet and the Salford network would change. Some schools, such as Walkden High, have their own independent network service provider. Most schools use the Council’s IT Services team. Depending upon the arrangements which are adopted, some members of the SCC IT Services team may also be open to TUPE transfer to the BSF service provider.

· Funding for the training and professional development work currently provided to schools by the Community Learning Centres (CLCs) comes to an end in 2008. This would coincide with the time that the BSF provider would commence an Interim Service provision for ICT ahead of the construction programme. Such an Interim Service would include much of the work currently done by the CLCs, and there is an opportunity for staff transfer to take place via TUPE, and for positive developments to be put in place which would enhance learning for all students in Salford.

· Planning arrangements need to be in place to ensure that any reduction in staffing within IT Services is managed in such a way as not to undermine its wider service delivery to the Council.

5.2  Soft FM Services

The Soft FM services likely to be affected in the context of BSF are:

· Cleaning

· Grounds Maintenance

· Catering

· Waste Management

· Caretaking

· Security

· Routine Repairs and Maintenance

Conventional funding for school building (whether by grant or supported borrowing) does not cover either lifecycle or full FM costs (hard and soft), but the DfES does expect that these issues will be addressed through BSF in order that non-PFI schools are not disadvantaged. 

Currently full Soft FM service delivery is provided by the PFI provider at the three PFI 1 schools (Oakwood, New Park and Chatsworth, through Jarvis FM) and will be provided at the two PFI 2 schools (Harrop Fold and Buile Hill), through Mitie FM. 

The Council in conjunction with the Schools Forum, will use soft market testing to assess the benefit and value for money of variant approaches across the BSF programme.  A decision on the options for Soft FM Services will be brought back to Cabinet/ Cabinet Briefing before submittal of the OBC

6. Issues relating to the Academy on Salford Quays 

It has not proved possible to align the timescales for the production of the Outline Business Case with the DfES Academies Programme and therefore the proposed Academy will be withdrawn from the sample scheme prior to submission of the OBC.   It will still be delivered as quickly as possible via the Local Education Partnership (LEP), and the initial establishment of the Academy in the existing Hope High School building by September 2009 remains the plan.  
Consequently, it has been agreed with DfES that the OBC for the BSF programme will be submitted and approved before the funding agreement for the Academy has been signed off.  This will enable the LEP procurement process to start as planned.  The OBC approval will be subject to satisfying land assembly and planning issues.  The outline planning application is based on land that is either in the ownership of Salford or has been secured on a 125 year lease from the United Reformed Church.   This land will be sufficient to proceed with the proposals, although negotiations are ongoing with Peel Holdings to acquire additional land nearby and consideration is being given to acquiring land that was formerly used by the Job Centre. The former Job Centre land is situated on the opposite side of Trafford Way and could potentially provide a gateway to the Academy from the Ordsall community.

The programme of public consultation leading to the proposed closure of Hope High School and its replacement with an Academy began with public meetings in mid January 2007.  

A Project Steering Group (PSG) comprising representatives from Salford City Council, Oasis Trust, DfES and PfS has been be established.  The first two meetings were arranged for 16th January 2007 and 6th February2007.

If it is included in the second phase of the BSF programme, allowing both the educational, design and land assembly issues to be properly addressed a detailed design would be submitted following the appointment of Preferred Bidder (PB) circa May 2008.  The start on site would be slightly delayed (circa March 2009), but with careful planning this could still achieve an opening date for the new Academy of September 2010. 
7. Walkden High School Statutory Consultation
Cabinet previously agreed to commence statutory consultation relating to the enlargement of Walkden High School from 1200 to 1500 pupils in June 2007.  In order to ensure as swift progress as possible with this Sample school scheme it is proposed to begin consultation in January 2007.  

8. Conclusion
The proposed changes to the BSF Control Option for inclusion in the OBC are assessed as affordable and will deliver key, additional benefits. Alongside clarification of delivery arrangements for the LEP and the Academy, the revised Control Option will enable the strongest possible OBC to be put forward to maintain the pace of change and provide for an enhanced level of transformation to the secondary estate and with it better educational outcomes for all the City's young people.


Appendix 1: Revised Control Option, Indicative Financial Summary and Assumptions
	Current Pupils
	Projected Pupils
	
	
	Proposed Pupils 
	£m

	959
	863
	ICCH
	refurb
	900
	10

	982
	925
	Swinton 
	new
	1200
	23

	1153
	681
	Moorside
	close
	
	

	734
	851
	St Ambrose
	refurb
	900
	10

	503
	528
	All Hallows
	new
	750
	19

	1205
	1214
	Walkden
	new
	1500
	26

	581
	562
	St Georges
	close
	
	

	887
	630
	Wentworth
	new
	900
	20

	911
	848
	St Patricks 
	refurb
	900
	10

	7915
	7102
	
	
	7050
	118


	Available resources
	Part Receipt
	Full Receipt
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	£M
	£M
	
	
	
	
	

	BSF FUNDING
	
	118.336
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Less Academy 
	
	20.171
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	non Academy funding 
	98.165
	98.165
	Assumptions
	
	
	

	revenue saving used for 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Prudential borrowing
	5.800
	5.800
	Swinton / Moorside replaced with 1200 place school

	
	
	
	
	Walkden increases to 1500
	
	

	sub total 
	
	103.965
	103.965
	Moorside and Swinton receipts available (footprint only)

	Capital receipts 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Swinton( + threshold)
	1.844
	3.187
	All Hallows reduced to 750 place school
	

	Moorside
	
	2.504
	4.507
	
	
	
	
	

	Irlam council offices
	1.319
	1.319
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	sub total 
	
	109.631
	112.978
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	St Georges
	2.723
	2.723
	
	
	
	
	

	All Hallows
	1.878
	1.878
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	
	114.232
	117.579
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Funding gap 
	-3.768
	-0.421
	
	
	
	
	

	At the maximum use of receipts 
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	the funding gap could be covered by 
	
	
	
	
	

	Prudential borrowing requiring
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	£30-£40,000 charge per annum
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Addtl Land Receipt 
	1.616
	3.232
	Assumes half of Swinton Playing Field receipt is

	Swinton Playing Field
	
	
	available and cost of enhancement to Walkden 

	
	
	
	
	Playing Field is contained within current estimate of £26m for New Build

	Total Balance Available
	-2.151
	2.811
	
	
	
	

	Hope High receipt
	5.643
	10.785
	Allocation to be considered once costs identified 
	
	
	



